### Vaccination of Children for Covid-19

### Doing more of something because it is not working?

A discussion of the situation in the UK, using scientific literature, as of September 16<sup>th</sup> 2021 Researched by a team of methodologists concerned about misinformation in the mass media.

### Contents

Contents1
Introduction1
Facts Suggest that Vaccinating Children for Covid-19 Does More Harm than Good2
Healthy Policies and Initiatives for Children during the Pandemic5
Micro-nutrition support for every household6
Effective alternative or complementary therapies6
Effective drug treatments7
Support for school staff to self-certify when symptomatic and not face problems with employment or income
Advice for household interactions between the young and the vulnerable10
Politicians Can Accidentally Engage in Unethical and Criminal Behaviour, or Be Victims of It10
Conclusion – Restoring a Culture of Scientific Scrutiny11
References and Endnotes

#### Introduction

This document synthesizes relevant scientific literature on the extent of the danger to children in the United Kingdom posed both by Covid-19 and the responses to it. No substantive claim is made which is not referenced to a scientific paper that is either published or under review after submission from professional scientists. The situation in UK is worth analyzing closely not only for the health of its own citizens, but also because it was hit hard by Covid-19, began vaccinating its adult population with two novels forms of vaccines faster than most other countries, and produces regular statistics on the pandemic, with details on vaccination status and variants of concern.

Many media stories on topics related to Covid-19 ignore the information in this document, or quote one study, scientist or medical officer to promote a particular perspective on hazards or responses. In this paper, by contrast, we adopt a careful scientific approach by focusing on the weight of scientific evidence on the topic under consideration. That does not mean that all scientific papers are correct by definition, and we critique some scientific studies in this paper. However, by focusing exclusively on scientific papers, the aim is to enable a more informed and rigorous scrutiny of policy options, that transcends the current habit of accepting or rejecting information on the basis of assumptions about agendas and characters – a habit which is itself risky for undermining intelligently

informed sense-making and decision-making. That is why the researchers involved in producing this review of relevant science have, for now, chosen to remain anonymous.

A key conclusion of the research analysis in this paper is that if all British children are vaccinated against Covid-19 then they could be nearly 20 times more likely to die from the vaccine than from the disease itself. Moreover, that calculation is *prior to* including any assessments of possibilities of medium- or long-term ill-effects from Covid-19 vaccinations.

Another key finding is that the well-documented declining effectiveness of novel vaccines for Covid-19 means that a new agenda that focuses more systemic and empowering approaches is urgently needed to prevent and respond to any future waves of Covid-19 or any other infectious disease. Recommendations are offered for the latter, with a focus on children's health.

# Facts Suggest that Vaccinating Children for Covid-19 Does More Harm than Good

Child death rates from Covid-19 are so low, that vaccinating them is not for their own protection. Some calculations of the overall Infection Death Rate (IFR) for Covid-19 for all age groups show that it is slightly higher than influenza at 0.15% globally,<sup>1</sup> but that the death rate varies greatly due to age. The disease becomes more dangerous into middle age, with one comprehensive study finding an IFR of 0.4% at age 55, 1.4% at age 65, 4.6% at age 75, and a far more dangerous 15% at age 85. However, for children around 12 years old, the study found the IFR to be around 0.002%, or 1 death per 50,000 children.<sup>2</sup>

The calculation of IFRs can be done in various ways, and each study needs to be interrogated by other scientists and compared to other IFR studies.<sup>3</sup> That is the normal process in science. However, media discussion of the dangers of Covid-19 has focused on Case Fatality Rate, not Infection Fatality Rate (which requires assessment of the exposure of a whole population), and has involved blanket statements without emphasis on age differences. Indeed, such media coverage has even demonized leading epidemiologists to imply that their IFR calculations means they do not care about addressing Covid-19. Despite that, IFR studies from a range of different epidemiologists in recent months do tend to agree that IFRs of Covid-19 for children (under 18) are not only low, but even lower than they are for influenza.<sup>4</sup>

As there were about 15 million children in the UK in 2020,<sup>5</sup> then if every single child became infected, in the absence of efforts towards improved immunity, then the total deaths will be about 300 extremely unfortunate child deaths from Covid-19 per year. That statistic is higher than what has been found to be the case from research on actual deaths that was done by NHS experts and top British epidemiologists. They found that only 25 children under the age of 18-years-old died of Covid-19 from the start of the pandemic until the end of February 2021. They also provided important context by reporting that during the same time-period, there were 124 child suicides.<sup>6</sup>

It is important to note that the most recent data from Public Health England (end of August 2021) indicates that while the Delta variant is more infectious, it is *less* deadly than previous variants and is the dominant variant in the UK. Data from 1 February to 16 August 2021 shows that of the 226,732 people testing positive for the Alpha variant, sadly 4,323 people died; while of the far higher 386,852 people testing positive for the Delta variant in that time period, fortunately a much lower number of people passed away – 1,192. That means a 0.3% Case Fatality Rate for Delta which is thankfully

almost four times lower than the 1.1% CFR for Alpha.<sup>7</sup> However, that is a slight rise in Delta death rates since June, which will require continued vigilance to see why that might be occurring.

This recent official data, in raw form, appears to override and negate the widely publicized study that processed data from before 23 May 2021, from the first two months of the appearance of Delta in the UK, to argue it is a more dangerous variant than Alpha.<sup>8</sup> The more recent data, without any subjective and opaque statistical adjustments, indicates that future IFRs will likely be lower unless a new variant emerges, or vaccination proves to be counterproductive (see below). This means that the total future deaths of children could be less than either the 300 projected on the basis of an existing IFR study, or the 25 reported to have died so far.

What is the risk to children of near-term death and other adverse reaction to the Covid-19 vaccines? The vaccines have not been used on children extensively in countries with good systems for reporting immediate adverse reactions. Therefore, we must extrapolate from the situation with adults. The UK yellow card system for reporting adverse reactions after vaccines reports (in August 2021) 1,517 deaths and 1,102,228 adverse reactions soon after Covid-19 vaccines.<sup>9</sup> Some of the deaths will not be due to the vaccine, but given that reporting a death in this way requires involvement of a medical professional, the possibility that they are all due to the vaccine cannot be ruled out until coroners' reports state otherwise. (Any 'fact checking' websites debunking this data would therefore be premature, as well as disrespectful and hurtful to relatives of the deceased.)

As 47 million people have received at least the first vaccination in the UK,<sup>10</sup> assuming all suspected vaccination-related deaths have been reported to the yellow card scheme, at most the death rate from those vaccinations is 0.003227%. If that repeats in children and all 15 million children are vaccinated in a year in the UK, then about 484 might die from Covid-19 vaccination. That is nearly 20 times more than the number of children who have died from Covid-19 in the UK since the pandemic began. It is also higher than the number of deaths projected from IFR assessments. Even if we assumed 100 percent effectiveness of the vaccinations in preventing deaths, one could justifiably make the shocking yet factual statement that children are now more at risk of death from the actions of adults than from Covid-19. And this is before considering the potential long-term counter-productiveness and/or long-term dangers of novel vaccines for which we have no multi-year data – an issue we return to below.

Lasting negative health impacts from Covid-19 symptomatic infection in children, sometimes called 'long-Covid', are important to address, and this would likely be achieved with greater provision of early treatment advice and resources for every household. This includes a range of micro-nutrients which are known, through extensive peer-reviewed research – and in some cases clinical trials – to boost the immune system against viruses. These are listed in a discussion of smarter options on children and health during the pandemic, below. In the longer term, the underlying causes of poor nutrition in children need addressing in order to develop a coherent approach to public health, including chronic post-viral conditions like long-Covid.<sup>11</sup>

The UK Covid-19 infection and mortality data confirm that the vaccination of children has nothing to do with their own health and wellbeing, but rather exposes them to danger. The only argument for vaccination is therefore to risk children's health to seek to protect vulnerable people, who themselves have access to the vaccine and various measures for their protection. That is unprecedented in the history of medical interventions, and is likely to lead to legal contestation. Unfortunately, the risk that children are being exposed to could be far worse that currently agreed by government scientists, which is important to state clearly.

The process of Antibody Dependent Enhancement (ADE) of diseases by vaccines that disturb the immune response, so that it is suboptimal when a new infection occurs, is a well-known phenomenon, and has been studied in relation to past coronavirus diseases.<sup>12</sup> Such viruses are known to mutate rapidly and are thus candidates for ADE,<sup>13</sup> whereby the immune response to a new variant stimulated by a vaccine administered for an old variant interferes with the body's ability to combat the virus with its naturally produced antibodies. Research on the Covid-19 virus was published in October 2020 that proposed the likelihood of ADE.<sup>14</sup> It is important to note here that ADE can occur naturally, but is rare. It is also important to note that ADE can increase the mortality of a disease by multiple times: if this effect occurs, then suddenly Covid-19 could be far more dangerous than 0.15% IFR, and a disease that is not dangerous to young and healthy adults could become so due to them being vaccinated.

Research released in August 2021 indicates that the Delta variant can lead to ADE.<sup>15</sup> Only after many people have been vaccinated and some months have passed could we see evidence of whether this effect is occurring in the population. The first indicator that this process might be happening in people would be the hospitalization and death of people who have been fully vaccinated.

Israel has led the way in rapid mass vaccination, so evidence from there is important. Data from August 2021 shows a rapid rise in hospitalizations and death of fully vaccinated people. That is leading to more scrutiny of the original claims of pharmaceutical companies and their regulators that some of the vaccines delivered over 95 percent effectiveness.<sup>16</sup> The data is not yet conclusive that ADE will occur some months after vaccination, but provides further evidence for caution on the use of novel vaccines, without multi-year data on effects. As children are not at risk of Covid-19 there is no argument for taking the risk of making them more vulnerable to a future variant. This is further supported by new research on the comprehensiveness and likely long-lasting quality of natural immunity to covid-19.<sup>17</sup> Therefore, the best protection against a potentially more virulent and dangerous future variant of Covid-19 could be contracting the least virulent of the variants, which is the one now dominant in the UK.

The vaccines being used against Covid-19 were all given emergency use authorization so they could be used prior to completion of Stage 3 trials. Stage 3 trials typically span some years to test for whether the vaccine's effectiveness lasts, and whether there are any of the typical counterproductive effects (such as those discussed below).<sup>18</sup> At present, their widespread use is in the absence of multi-year data to rule out any potential damaging side-effects from novel types of vaccination (either mRNA or adenovirus technologies). Just as critics of Covid-19 mass vaccination cannot yet point to long-term effects other than through speculation on the basis of theories and small data studies, so their proponents of mass vaccination cannot yet point to any long-term data on their safety. The emergence of new understanding about the pathogenesis of the virus, such as the way the spike proteins of the virus cause damage to cells, reveals the potentially critical nature of limited knowledge on the virus.<sup>19</sup> Such spike proteins are also produced in smaller amounts by the novel vaccine technologies (but not by Covid-19 vaccines using traditional methods, such as Sinovac or Sinopharm).

Aside from the disproportionate risks to children of Covid-19 vaccination, there is also the question of whether it might be counterproductive for wider public health to vaccinate people who are not at risk to the disease. That is because mass vaccination can increase the evolutionary pressure on the virus such that mutations lead to variants that evade the vaccine and therefore could lead to higher mortality rates. Whereas the evolution of vaccine resistance is less of a concern than the evolution of drug resistance, there is consensus within the field of Immunology that it exists.<sup>20</sup> The key evidence for that process comes from veterinary science, due to the widespread use of vaccinations

on whole populations.<sup>21</sup> What is important is not whether natural evolution of the virus occurs without vaccines – of course it does – but whether vaccines influence that process so that the vaccines rapidly lose effectiveness.

Because less than a year has passed since the mass roll-out of Covid-19 vaccinations began, there are varying opinions about the potential for vaccines to drive harmful evolution of the virus. Some scientists argue against it existing for Covid-19<sup>22</sup> whereas others argue that because it might exist we need to vaccinate everyone quickly with the aim of seeking to eliminate the virus entirely from the world.<sup>23</sup> The latter aim of zero-Covid is now widely dismissed due to the rapid evolution of the virus to evade vaccines and the fact that it can exist in animals and then reappear as a new variant in humans.<sup>24</sup>

In addition, and unfortunately, whether vaccinated or not, immunocompromised people are likely to host the virus over time, produce more variants and also remain infectious to others.<sup>25</sup> The problem of evolutionary pressure on the virus is now recognised by the scientific advisory group SAGE, who state: '*The combination of high prevalence and high levels of vaccination creates the conditions in which an immune escape variant is most likely to emerge*'.<sup>26</sup> The latest evidence from Israel, where mRNA vaccines were used first and widest, indicates that evolutionary pressure may be occurring, leading to the new AY3 coronavirus strain. It is based on the Delta variant, from which a number of further mutations have been found, including several considered more virulent.<sup>27</sup> Therefore, we need to have far higher vigilance about the potential impact of mass vaccination on viral mutation, and avoid vaccinating people who do not benefit from it until we know much more about the impacts of the vaccines on the virus. The implication is that contrary to the falsehood that a vaccinated child *protects* their Grandma, by getting vaccinated a child might be more likely to incubate a new variant that could *kill* Grandma. Therefore, there is a strong argument that it is unethical for anyone to accept Covid-19 vaccination if one is not at risk of death from the disease.

Another major concern from the approach being taken by medical authorities until now is the impact of questionable (and perhaps impulsive) policies on Covid-19 vaccination on general public sentiment towards medical professionals and vaccines in general. Research has shown an unprecedented decline in vaccination rates for diseases posing far more serious threats to child health, and where the vaccines do have long-term safety and effectiveness data. The implications for future disease burden and death are unclear but not positive.<sup>28</sup>

Unfortunately, when the decisions were taken in early 2020 to prioritise vaccinations as the method to address Covid-19, the mainstream immunological knowledge on viral evolution and declining vaccine effectiveness, or ADE and potential vaccine counter-productiveness, and therefore the necessity for Stage 3 trials and multi-year safety data for any vaccine, were not aired in mainstream media or acknowledged as important considerations by government scientists. One possible side-effect is that other approaches to protecting our health have not yet been given the attention they deserve, as we will now explore.

#### Healthy Policies and Initiatives for Children during the Pandemic

In a generation the UK has gone from providing free milk at school for all children to help them all to be healthy, to offering nothing nutritional for free for all children, but instead coercing vaccinations for the possibility they might help elderly people be safer – all of whom have the option of vaccination.

Just as evidence of the ineffectiveness of vaccines in providing long-lasting immunity to variants of Covid-19 has become available<sup>29</sup>, the extension of the vaccination programme to children appears to fit with the famous definition of madness – i.e. to do more of the same thing while expecting a different result. If not insanity, then it may indicate a panicked response from governments who do not know what else to do. Therefore, it is worth considering what other approaches could address the problems that are purported to be addressed by the child vaccination programme. Just three of the possibilities are listed here:

- Micro-nutrition support for every household
- Advice for household interactions between the young and the vulnerable
- Support for school staff to self-certify when symptomatic and not face problems with employment or income

#### Micro-nutrition support for every household

There are a range of ways that nutrition could be better supported, in general, that would mean children are less at risk of damaging effects of any kind of disease. Focusing on early treatment options that involve better nutrition should not be a distraction from the underlying situation of the health of children, especially those living in poverty and experiencing poor nutrition as a result. However, in relation to Covid-19, the following are particularly relevant: Zinc, Vitamin D3, Vitamin C.

- Zinc is known as an essential micro-nutrient for the body to fight viruses, and many people are deficient in it, so for decades it has been widely used to help people against all kinds of viruses (e.g. herpes zoster).<sup>30</sup> It is being used against Covid-19 by many people, and many clinical trials underway about its role in both prevention and treatment of Covid-19.<sup>31</sup>
- Vitamin D3 is also known an essential micro-nutrient for the immune system.<sup>32</sup> Early data on death rates from Covid-19 indicated that a deficiency in D3 might be a reason for higher hospitalisations<sup>33</sup> and mortality<sup>34</sup> in some populations. One clinical trial on the regular provision of Vitamin D3 to Covid-19 patients found a significant benefit, and recommends its medical use.<sup>35</sup> (Unfortunately some irrelevant and distracting studies have been done using one-off single doses in Brazil, which have been cited in order to debunk the focus on this vitamin;<sup>36</sup> but fortunately there are many other studies providing reputable scientific insight.)<sup>37</sup>
- Vitamin C is known to be important in the immune system's function.<sup>38</sup> Low levels of vitamin C have been found to be correlated with the severity of Covid-19 symptoms, with some explanation about how some people are more at risk of that vulnerability than others.<sup>39</sup> Unfortunately it appears that political, commercial, institutional or career interests may well be influencing the design and analysis of some clinical trials for these various micro-nutrients. A re-analysis of one clinical trial of Vitamin C, for example, found that it demonstrated quite different results from the initial report, concluding that the vitamin may increase the recovery rate of outpatient cases of SARS-CoV-2 infection by 70%.<sup>40</sup>

#### Effective alternative or complementary therapies

In addition to micro-nutrients there are many plants around the world that have been widely known for decades, or even centuries, to be helpful against disease, and where recent research supports that customary community health knowledge. These include garlic and sambiloto.

- Allicin, found in garlic, is known around the world as being able to support the immune system when it is dealing with pathogens, and peer-reviewed research confirms this traditional knowledge.<sup>41</sup> Despite such research reaching even the mainstream media over the past decades,<sup>42</sup> it has been largely ignored by the medical profession in the UK.
- Sambiloto is a bitter herb used for centuries in Asia against viral fevers, like malaria and dengue, with peer-reviewed research confirming its effectiveness in reducing symptoms and saving lives.<sup>43</sup> Recent government clinical trials in both Thailand and Indonesia have concluded that it has a significant positive effect on the treatment of Covid-19.<sup>44</sup> Until now the WHO has ignored this information from the research and policies of these governments. It is somewhat tragic how 'global Britain' has been so insular that it only listens to carefully selected specialists from the UK, USA and the WHO. These government-funded clinical trials on Sambiloto suggest that less people would have died if Britain had not been so insular and limited in its consideration of how to respond to Covid-19.

#### Effective drug treatments

The potential for repurposing drugs to treat diseases is a normal practice in medicine, and there have been many drugs tried with Covid-19, with varying effects. One of the most promising of all these is the generic drug lvermectin, as it has been found through many studies to have a helpful effect in both prevention and therapy, <sup>45</sup> with well-researched theories to explain this effect from a drug not created for that purpose,<sup>46</sup> and past experience of its effectiveness against malaria.<sup>47</sup> A comprehensive review of studies, that did not include any withdrawn studies, published in a scientific journal in August 2021 concluded:

Moderate-certainty evidence finds that large reductions in COVID-19 deaths are possible using ivermectin. Using ivermectin early in the clinical course may reduce numbers progressing to severe disease. The apparent safety and low cost suggest that ivermectin is likely to have a significant impact on the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic globally.<sup>48</sup>

The matter of the use of Ivermectin has been made controversial, and it has become like a football in the 'kick about' between, on the one hand, people who see vaccines as the main answer to Covid-19 and any discussion of alternatives as counterproductive, and on the other, people who prefer that we consider alternatives to vaccinations. However, in the past year the drug has been used as an adjunct to vaccination in dozens of countries, and the most recent overview finds strong evidence that it is beneficial. That helps to explain the decision of the US Biden administration to back the originator of Ivermectin to produce a new patentable version with a focus on usage for Covid-19.<sup>49</sup>

The mainstream media has misled the public by referring to ivermectin as a 'horse dewormer', when the same 'logic' would mean they should refer to antibiotics as 'cattle debuggers', as there is widespread usage of antibiotics in the livestock sector. The actual scientific basis for journalists to debunk the potential benefit of Ivermectin is typically a review of studies from April 2021, then updated in July.<sup>50</sup> That study was part-funded by the Foreign Ministry of the UK, did not go through blind peer review, and was not published by a medical journal but by an organization which seeks to inform governments in the Global South what they need to know about science. While it may be a

useful contribution to the scientific discussion on Ivermectin, the context and nature of the publication means that from a scientific viewpoint, it should not be taken as the final factual word on the matter, especially given the many other reviews.

As of March 2021, the WHO does not support Ivermectin because, it says, there are no peerreviewed clinical trials at the scale required to be accepted as medical fact.<sup>51</sup> There are two significant problems with that stance. First, it means ignoring the plethora of studies by clinicians around the world on the effectiveness of Ivermectin and the peer reviewed paper I cited above. Second, it involves hypocritical double standards, as the WHO accepted vaccines to be used for Covid-19 without the same criteria – i.e. published peer-reviewed papers on the completion of all stages of clinical trials. Unlike the Covid-19 vaccines, Ivermectin has years of multi-year data on its safety, and therefore there are very low risks from an emergency use authorisation. Private 'off the record' correspondence with WHO officials has revealed to one of the authors of this paper that they are resistant to exploring new evidence, which suggests they are concerned with how acceptance of the utility of lvermectin might undermine their wider policy approach and open them up to criticism for the health and mortality effects of the stance they have taken on the drug, and how that was then policed online by tech platforms. Therefore, the organisation may require some 'encouragement' from its board members – i.e. national governments. As one such member and a significant donor to the WHO, Britain should urgently ask the WHO not to uphold double standards and not be resistant to changing its advice, as that not only undermines global confidence in the organisation at a time when such confidence is important, but is fundamentally 'anti-science'. A more reasonable position from the WHO would be to report on the evidence for and against ivermectin, and, if it still believes that Covid-19 requires emergency approaches that mean swift action rather than delaying until completion of all studies, then supporting people using Ivermectin under medical supervision.

By mentioning ivermectin here we do not suggest that it is the only or the best readily available drug for either prophylaxis or therapy for Covid-19. Many other drugs are being tried around the world, with promising data on their effects. For this pandemic and the next, a better system for assessing drug effectiveness than has occurred in the past 18 months might help save lives in future.

## Support for school staff to self-certify when symptomatic and not face problems with employment or income

Both widespread vaccination and restricting the movement of healthy people are supported by the view that asymptomatic transmission of the disease is a significant concern. That means people are meant to consider it insufficient to be vigilant about symptoms in oneself or others. Focusing on asymptomatic transmission as significant therefore undermines the focus on people taking responsibility for their own and others' health. However, the scientific basis for that perspective is, at best, extremely weak.

The first and largest-scale study on Covid-19 transmission, which investigated nearly 10 million people, found that asymptomatic transmission did not occur at all: *"There were no positive tests amongst 1,174 close contacts of asymptomatic cases."*<sup>52</sup> After the publication of such a massive study in November 2020, which appears to be the largest for any disease ever conducted, one might expect that the matter of asymptomatic transmission would be closed, and that a rethink of policies would occur. However, that has not happened. Since then, there have been studies which unhelpfully do not distinguish sufficiently between asymptomatic *infection* and asymptomatic *transmission*, often speculating that the former means that the latter must exist.<sup>53</sup>

In addition, self-defined 'fact-checking' articles have misrepresented the issue in the same way.<sup>54</sup> One analysis that does not distinguish sufficiently, nevertheless concludes that asymptomatic Covid-19 infection exists in 1 in 6 people with a positive test result.<sup>55</sup> That estimate includes any false positives, which are known to be significant due to the nature of the tests used<sup>56</sup>, and would inflate the total of people considered to be asymptomatic with Covid-19. One meta-analysis of transmission found that 'Among five transmission studies, 18 of 96 (18.8%) close contacts exposed to asymptomatic index patients were COVID-19 positive'.<sup>57</sup> That means 1 in 5 asymptomatic people might infect close contacts, defined as co-inhabitants in most studies.

Although all these cited studies appear to be trying to make the case for asymptomatic transmission being a concern, what actually *is* the level of concern? If 1 in 6 are asymptomatic (based on imperfect testing) and of those, 1 in 5 can transmit to close contacts only, the probability of asymptomatic transmission to close contacts is no more than 1 in 30. That transmission rate is in the absence of an early stage and major public-education campaign on counter-measures relating to ventilation, nutrition and natural antivirals, as well as widespread advice on hygiene. If the massive study of nearly 10 million people is not enough to dismiss asymptomatic transmission as an important policy concern, then does the possibility of 1 in 30 make it a sufficient concern to justify focusing on policy measures affecting everyone, whether or not they have symptoms? Clearly not. Without that focus, a much more collaborative and respectful approach to disease control comes into view, and one that should be applied in the school sector immediately, given the potential for schools to transmit many diseases, not just Covid-19.

Currently, both the state of employment contracts and labour rights in the UK means that people typically go straight to work after going to bed or waking up with symptoms such as mild fever, sore throat, slight cough, headache, with no clear reason other than possible infection. Because of flexible work contracts, many people in the UK will not get paid if they are not at work. Since March 2020 this has been identified by a trade union in the UK as an unacceptable situation, as it undermines the ability of staff to do the right thing for their own health, that of fellow commuters, and their colleagues and customers at work.<sup>58</sup> Simply put – flexible contracts and poor labour rights help spread diseases, including Covid-19.

Therefore, the education sector urgently needs guidance that anyone on flexible contracts can selfcertify that they have any symptoms and stay away from work, without losing income, and the organisation involved can apply for compensation if they incur costs as a result. In addition, if children have symptoms, there need to be systems (and trained staff) in place for them to recover at home, with support for families so the parents' work is not unduly disrupted. It is a great tragedy and indictment of the mainstream media and political elites that these simple ideas, based on solidarity with staff and parents, have not been championed and implemented. Instead of enabling our freedom to care for ourselves and each other, a different and toxic paradigm has been promoted that treats each other as a threat and passive recipient of instructions from authority and technology.

Unfortunately, both governmental and media attention to this matter is either non-existent, or exhibits gross oversight of the importance of enabling staff to make responsible choices. That was illustrated in an article in *The Observer* newspaper which discussed implications of a symptomatic sick teacher spreading Covid-19, and focused unscientifically on the case for child and teacher vaccination. It did not explore why that teacher went to work when sick, what obstacles there may have been for her to avoid work (perhaps absence of cover for class, peer pressure or contract insecurity), why she was not told to go home by management or colleagues (or even students, if properly trained and supported to express that), and what implications there are for policies and

support for wise decisions by teachers in future. Instead, the media appear to be promoting a negative attitude to staff and their ability to respond well if empowered, and instead promoting unproven impositions.<sup>59</sup>

#### Advice for household interactions between the young and the vulnerable

Various approaches can be promoted for use in the home to help reduce the likelihood of the elderly not being infected by their grandchildren. These include better nutrition (as described above), better attention to ventilation, better attention to hygiene and better attention to symptoms and immediate counter-measures. More public education is needed, especially to undo the effect of existing campaigns from public and private media which may have undermined attention to personal responsibility when sick, or near someone who is sick. Fortunately, such advice is now being shared by some people in the health sector in the UK.<sup>60</sup>

# Politicians Can Accidentally Engage in Unethical and Criminal Behaviour, or Be Victims of It

Despite journalists' self-confessed coordinating of the manipulation of the British citizen's knowledge about Covid-19,<sup>61</sup> it is important to note that the following information has been readily available, so should be known to officials and medical staff before the commencement of the child vaccination programme:

- evidence from various epidemiological experts since 2020 regarding the significant possibility of Antibody Dependent Enhancement (ADE) of Covid-19 by vaccines being used against a virus that was known to mutate rapidly and thus likely to evade vaccines
- the potential evolutionary pressure of vaccination on the rate and type of mutations of the coronavirus leading to variants that evade the vaccine and which could have higher mortality rates
- the absence of multi-year data to rule out any potential damaging side-effects from entirely novel types of vaccination (either mRNA or adenovirus technologies)
- the non-conclusion of Stage 3 trials of the novel vaccines

Given all this information, which can be traced back to the kind of scientific studies in this document that are either peer-reviewed or from professional scientists and in-review, it is very difficult to understand, and impossible to defend based on relevant science, why politicians and regulators are pursuing a child vaccination programme on Covid-19.

It is conceivable that some scientists, regulators and politicians are privy to confidential information about the probable trajectory of mutations of the novel coronavirus, and are concerned that it could mutate into a form that has an extremely high fatality rate, like FIP in cats which is near 100% fatal within one year.<sup>62</sup> However, if that is the case, then they should share that information and allow people to make democratic and informed life choices on the basis of it.

Another possibility is that at least some politicians and regulators are simply not aware of the scientific information presented and analysed in this document. This could possibly be due to a

coordinated targeted manipulation of their online experience, something that is not without precedent. The first known case of a tech giant deliberately seeking to manipulate the online experience of politicians and regulators was the ride-booking company Uber. They created a tool called 'greyball' that would identify people who were definitely, or likely to be, politicians and regulators, and would render their Uber app incapable of seeing Uber drivers in their vicinity. The aim was to reduce regulator awareness of Uber activity, and thus reduce the likelihood of regulation.<sup>63</sup>

Since then, moderation of the visibility of information to end-users by the big-tech platforms has grown and become well known as a concern for how it affects the political process in general.<sup>64</sup> Less discussed is how some platforms now have the capability to intentionally withhold information from the online experience of targeted politicians and regulators, if they were to choose to do so. Given the explicit public position of big-tech companies to try to manipulate people's access to information on the basis of their own (and 'fact checker') interpretations of governmental and intergovernmental positions on matters of public concern, it is at the very least worth investigating, as a matter of urgency, how that mandate is being implemented in relation to politicians and regulators in particular. For instance, a politician or regulator could compare what they are seeing online with what others see by using the accounts of someone who is not a friend, colleague or family member, on a device that is not in their house or place of work, and not currently geolocating at the same place as their own devices. (Note that the comparison cannot be done at the same time and location, due to geolocation-based 'greyballing'.)

Whether or not nefarious approaches to curating information have indeed been developed as far as greyballing politicians and regulators from important pandemic information, with the receipt of this document, linking to peer-reviewed scientific studies on all relevant claims being made, there becomes an additional record of this critical information being in the possession of policy makers. Therefore, if the result of the vaccination programme is counterproductive to the vaccinated children in any significant way, over any timescale, then future legal action could well involve criminal prosecutions against the relevant officials and health workers. Indeed, the potential nature of the damage and the scale of people affected might make it an extremely serious crime. Therefore, it is important that officials realise the situation in which they might be placing children, parents, themselves and the whole country through progressing with vaccinating children for Covid-19.

#### Conclusion – Restoring a Culture of Scientific Scrutiny

On the issue of child vaccination for Covid-19 the medical establishment in the UK has descended into unscientific assessments of policy situations. For instance, in explaining her support for the decision of the UK government to vaccinate children for Covid-19, the President of the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health (RCPCH) explained to her members that "if vaccination means that 12-15 year olds can have a greater chance of attending school – and staying at school this winter, then we would support its use."<sup>65</sup> In other words, Covid-19 vaccinations for children are supported because of the threat of a potential future decision from government to close schools because the children are not vaccinated. That is purely circular reasoning – to vaccinate because government expects it. There is neither science, logic nor ethics in such circular reasoning, no matter how softened it might appear with statements of concern for children and parents.

The medical officers are neither trained, experienced nor mandated to make assessments about the kind of public policy agendas being responded to by the President of RCPCH and others. They are falling back on illogical arguments to comply with an existing vaccine-focused policy agenda which is failing to deliver on its promises. They are delaying the inevitable by not admitting mistakes in both process and strategy. To avoid the kind of accountability, introspection and innovation that such an admission would necessitate, members of the medical establishment are now going too far with implementing an ineffective and counterproductive policy approach. Vaccinating children for Covid-19 for no medical reason may one day be regarded both professionally and legally as an outcome of the vanity and hubris of an inflexible medical establishment.

The lack of accountability being exerted both on and by medical officers at present is indicative of how poor the discussions of the science of responding to Covid-19 have become. Discussions appear to have degenerated into being about affirming moral, political and intellectual identities, rather than understanding what is best for health and for society. This paper has focused on the scientific literature and official government data to arrive at conclusions which are contrary to the medical establishment and government policy in some countries, including the UK. We hope that many readers will not react to this paper with an instinct of identity-affirmation whereby they focus on their stories of whether or not we are within their moral, political and intellectual in-group. That is why we chose to be anonymous.

We can only hope and pray for the good fortune that the problems and risks listed above do not materialise, or at least not at scale. However, an uncompromised government in a society with means of effective scrutiny should not be needing prayer or luck to avoid dangerously counterproductive policies. For both this matter and other societal challenges, it is essential to restore a culture of scientific scrutiny of people, power and policy.

#### **References and Endnotes**

1 John P.A. Ioannidis, 'Reconciling estimates of global spread and infection fatality rates of COVID-19: an overview of systematic evaluations', *European Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 51(5) (May), 2021; e13554; DOI: 10.1111/eci.13554. Epub 2021, 9 April. PMID: 33768536; PMCID: PMC8250317. Available at <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33768536/</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

2 A.T. Levin, W.P Hanage, N. Owusu-Boaitey et al, 'Assessing the age specificity of infection fatality rates for COVID-19: systematic review, meta-analysis, and public policy implications', *European Journal of Epidemiology*, 35(12) (Dec.), 2020: 1123–38; DOI: 10.1007/s10654-020-00698-1. Epub 2020, 8 Dec. PMID: 33289900; PMCID: PMC7721859. Available at <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33289900/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33289900/</a> (accessed 5 September 2021).

3 Unfortunately, there has been poor attention to seroprevalence and excess death studies in mainstream media, and therefore little focus on likely infection fatality rates. Instead of focusing on studies from epidemiologists, many journalists have produced and reported on studies by non-experts that make elementary errors. For instance, the study published by The Economist on global excess deaths was completely flawed by assuming that every excess death during the pandemic was due to Covid-19. That was both ignoring data on the rise in deaths due to indirect impacts of lockdowns (on mental health, nutrition of the poor, access to medical treatment) and other factors. That is assumption is unheard of in epidemiological studies on excess deaths. Their study is a website rather than a scientific paper:

https://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/coronavirus-excess-deaths-estimates

A discussion of the more subtle flaws and challenges of more professional IFR studies is here: Chen Shen,, Derrick VanGennep, Alexander F. Siegenfeld & Yaneer Bar-Yam, 'Unraveling the flaws of estimates of the infection fatality rate for COVID-19', *Journal of Travel Medicine*, 28 (2) (March), 2021, taaa239; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jtm/taaa239</u>. Available at <u>https://academic.oup.com/jtm/article/28/2/taaa239/6062388#228620183</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

4 Christian Erikstrup, Christoffer Egeberg Hother, Ole Birger Vestager Pedersen et al, 'Estimation of SARS-CoV-2 infection fatality rate by real-time antibody screening of blood donors', *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 72 (2), 15 January 2021: 249–53; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ciaa849</u>. Available at <u>https://academic.oup.com/cid/article/72/2/249/5862661?login=true</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

5 Office for National Statistics, 'Population estimates for the UK, England and Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland: mid-2020: national and subnational mid-year population estimates for the UK and its constituent countries by administrative area, age and sex', 25 June 2021; available at <a href="https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration/populationestimates/bulletins/annualmidyearpopulationestimates/mid2020#age-structure-of-the-uk-population (accessed 5 September 2021).">https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationestimates/mid2020#age-structure-of-the-uk-population (accessed 5 September 2021).</a>

6 C. Smith, D, Odd, R. Harwood et al, 'Deaths in children and young people in England following SARS-CoV-2 infection during the first pandemic year: a national study using linked mandatory child death reporting data', 8 July 2021; medRxiv 2021.07.07.21259779; DOI: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.07.07.21259779">https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.07.07.21259779</a>; Available at <a href="https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.07.07.21259779v1">https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.07.07.21259779</a>; Available at

7 Public Health England, *SARS-CoV-2 variants of concern and variants under investigation*, Technical Briefing, 21, 20 August 2021; available at

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file /1012644/Technical\_Briefing\_21.pdf (accessed 5 September 2021).

8 The following study claims to show Delta is more dangerous, and received global attention. It is contrary to more recent data, and does not prove its case prior to the use of opaque methods of statistical manipulation. Further explanation follows below the reference:

Katherine A Twohig, Tommy Nyberg, Asad Zaidi et al, 'Hospital admission and emergency care attendance risk for SARS-CoV-2 delta (B.1.617.2) compared with alpha (B.1.1.7) variants of concern: a cohort study', The Lancet: Infectious Diseases, 27 August 2021; DOI:

https://doi.org/10.1016/S1473-3099(21)00475-8. Available at

https://www.thelancet.com/journals/laninf/article/PIIS1473-3099(21)00475-8/fulltext (accessed 5 September 2021).

The paper studies people with COVID-19 in England between 29 March and 23 May 2021. The Delta variant was first detected in England in March 2021, so the data include the early effect of a variant that, by being more infectious, managed to infect a wider scope of people, including those taking precautions, and thus the more vulnerable may have been more likely to be affected in the early months. The study found 196 ( $2\cdot3\%$ ) patients with the delta variant versus 764 ( $2\cdot2\%$ ) patients with the alpha variant were admitted to hospital within 14 days after the specimen was taken. That amounts to little difference, where the ratio of hazard between one and the other is 1.03 - not a statistically significant difference (see Table 2 in their paper). It is only after a ten different types of

adjustments (stratifications and regression manipulations), that the researchers produced a statistically significant hazard ratio between the variants. Neither in the paper nor in the supplementary material is the rationale for choices for making adjustments explained. In the main paper, instead of clarifying their subjective choices on those manipulations and the effects they had on the data, there are paragraphs on data sources for those manipulations. They explain they made an adjustment based on 'calendar week' that increased the hazard from Delta by 83%, which is most of the increased hazard. Exactly how and why that was done is not explained in the paper or in the supplementary information. That adjustment produces the result upon which the whole paper's argument is based (as it makes the difference of hazard statistically significant). That adjustment needs to be explained and open for scrutiny before this paper's arguments can be taken as a credible input into understanding risk. In any case, the official data on variants until mid-August 2021 show a very different situation, and given that we are in the middle of a pandemic, that new data could have led reviewers to consider this study too outdated to publish (aside from then being reported worldwide as a proof of greater risk).

9 Gov.uk, Medicines & Healthcare Products Regulatory Agency, 'Research and analysis Coronavirus vaccine – weekly summary of Yellow Card reporting', updated 2 September 2021; available at <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-vaccine-adverse-reactions/coronavirus-vaccine-summary-of-yellow-card-reporting</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

10 BBC News Visual and Data Journalism Team, 'Covid vaccine: how many people in the UK have been vaccinated so far?', no date given (Sept 2021). Available at <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/health-55274833</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

11 Claudia Vollbracht & Karin Kraft, 'Feasibility of vitamin C in the treatment of post viral fatigue with focus on Long COVID, based on a systematic review of IV vitamin C on fatigue', *Nutrients*, 13 (4), 2021: 1154. Available at <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13041154</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

12 Kumaragurubaran Karthik, Tuticorin Maragatham Alagesan Senthilkumar et al, 'Role of antibodydependent enhancement (ADE) in the virulence of SARS-CoV-2 and its mitigation strategies for the development of vaccines and immunotherapies to counter COVID-19', *Human Vaccines & Immunotherapeutics*, 16(12), 2020: 3055–60, DOI: 10.1080/21645515.2020.1796425. Available at <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/21645515.2020.1796425</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

13 Darrell O. Ricke, 'Two different Antibody-Dependent Enhancement (ADE) risks for SARS-CoV-2 antibodies', *Frontiers in Immunology*, 24 February 2021; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.640093</u>. Available at <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021.640093/full</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

14 Fan Wu, Renhong Yan, Mei Liu et al, 'Antibody-dependent enhancement (ADE) of SARS-CoV-2 infection in recovered COVID-19 patients: studies based on cellular and structural biology analysis', medRxiv preprint, 13 October 2020; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.10.08.20209114</u>. Available at <u>https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.10.08.20209114v1</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

15 Yafei Liu, Noriko Arase, Jun-ichi Kishikawa et al, 'The SARS-CoV-2 Delta variant is poised to acquire complete resistance to wild-type spike vaccines', bioRxiv preprint, 23 August 2021; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.08.22.457114</u>. Available at

https://www.biorxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.08.22.457114v1.full.pdf (accessed 5 September 2021).

16 An analysis of the recent situation in Israel is given in: Sivan Gazit, Roei Shlezinger, Galit Perez et al, 'Comparing SARS-CoV-2 natural immunity to vaccineinduced immunity: reinfections versus breakthrough infections', medRxiv preprint, 25 August 2021; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.08.24.21262415</u>. Available at <u>https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.08.24.21262415v1.full.pdf</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

A study confirms that the effectiveness claims from the makers of the vaccines were premature due to not assessing effectiveness over time, and also reveals that the limited choice of statistical measures for assessing vaccination effectiveness was not standard. That poses serious concern about the independence and competence of the regulators, as national and intergovernmental levels:

Piero Olliaro, Els Torreele and Michel Vaillant (2021) COVID-19 vaccine efficacy and effectiveness the elephant (not) in the room, VOLUME 2, ISSUE 7, E279-E280, JULY 01, 2021. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S2666-5247(21)00069-0</u>

17 K.W. Cohen, S.L. Linderman, Z. Moodie et al, 'Longitudinal analysis shows durable and broad immune memory after SARS-CoV-2 infection with persisting antibody responses and memory B and T cells', medRxiv preprint, 18 June 2021; DOI: 10.1101/2021.04.19.21255739; update in *Cell Reports Medicine*, 20 July 2021, 2(7): 100354. PMID: 33948610; PMCID: PMC8095229. Available at <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33948610/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33948610/</a> (accessed 5 September 2021).

18 Colin D. Funk, Craig Laferrière & Ali Ardakani, 'A snapshot of the global race for vaccines targeting SARS-CoV-2 and the COVID-19 pandemic', *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, 19 June 2020; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2020.00937</u>. Available at <u>https://internal-journal.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fphar.2020.00937/full#f3</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

19 A.V. Letarov, V.V. Babenko & E.E. Kulikov, 'Free SARS-CoV-2 spike protein S1 particles may play a role in the pathogenesis of COVID-19 infection', *Biochemistry Moscow*, 86, 2021: 257–61; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1134/S0006297921030032</u>. Available at <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1134/S0006297921030032</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

20 David A. Kennedy & Andrew F. Read, 'Why the evolution of vaccine resistance is less of a concern than the evolution of drug resistance', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* (PNAS), 17 December 2018; doi: <a href="https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1717159115">https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1717159115</a>. Available at <a href="https://www.pnas.org/content/115/51/12878.short">https://www.pnas.org/content/115/51/12878.short</a> (accessed 5 September 2021).

21 Giovanni Franzo, Matteo Legnardi, Claudia Maria Tucciarone et al, 'Evolution of infectious bronchitis virus in the field after homologous vaccination introduction', *Veterinary Research*, 50, 92, 9 November 2019; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13567-019-0713-4</u>. Available at <u>https://veterinaryresearch.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13567-019-0713-4</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

22 Michiel J.M. Niesen, Praveen Anand, Eli Silvert et al, 'COVID-19 vaccines dampen genomic diversity of SARS-CoV-2: Unvaccinated patients exhibit more antigenic mutational variance', medrxiv reprint, 5 July 2021; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2021.07.01.21259833</u>. Available at

https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.07.01.21259833.abstract (accessed 5 September 2021).

23 Chadi M. Saad-Roy, Sinead E. Morris, Jessica E. Metcalf et al, 'Epidemiological and evolutionary considerations of SARS-CoV-2 vaccine dosing regimes', *Science*, 372 (6540), 23 April 2021: 363-70; DOI: 10.1126/science.abg8663. Available at

https://science.sciencemag.org/content/372/6540/363.abstract (accessed 5 September 2021).

24 Maurizio Ferria & Meredith Lloyd-Evans, 'The contribution of veterinary public health to the management of the COVID-19 pandemic from a One Health perspective', *One Health*, 12, June 2021, 100230. Available at <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352771421000203</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

25 Richard Simoneaux & Steven L. Shafer, 'Front row seat on evolution', *ASA Monitor*, 85, June 2021: 1–7; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.ASM.0000754172.93485.38</u>. Available at <u>https://pubs.asahq.org/monitor/article/85/6/1/115773/A-Front-Row-Seat-on-Evolution</u> (accessed 5 September 2021).

26 Gov.uk, Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies, 'SAGE 93 minutes: Coronavirus (COVID-19) response, 7 July 2021: Ninety-third SAGE meeting on COVID-19, 7 July 2021'. Available at <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/sage-93-minutes-coronavirus-covid-19-response-7-july-2021/sage-93-minutes-coronavirus-covid-19-response-7-july-2021</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

27 Arutzsheva 7 / Israel National News, 'Dangerous new COVID strain found in Israel: Health Min. reports 10 cases in Israel of AY3 COVID strain, a more virulent offshoot of the contagious Delta variant', 19 August 2021, Available at https://www.israelpationalnews.com/News/News/212068 (accessed 6 September 2021)

https://www.israelnationalnews.com/News/News.aspx/312068 (accessed 6 September 2021).

28 Joint Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation (UK), 'Minute of the meeting held on 22 June 2021', Minute 2021 06 Draft.pdf. Available at <a href="https://app.box.com/s/iddfb4ppwkmtjusir2tc/file/849032554320">https://app.box.com/s/iddfb4ppwkmtjusir2tc/file/849032554320</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

29 Koen B. Pouwels, Emma Pritchard, Philippa C. Matthews et al, 'Impact of Delta on viral burden and vaccine effectiveness against new SARS-CoV-2 infections in the UK', medRxiv preprint, 24 August 2021. Available at <u>https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.08.18.21262237v1</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

30 Scott A. Read, Stephanie Obeid, Chantelle Ahlenstiel & Golo Ahlenstiel, 'The role of zinc in antiviral immunity', *Advances in Nutrition*, 10 (4), July 2019: 696–710. DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/advances/nmz013</u>; available at <u>https://academic.oup.com/advances/article/10/4/696/5476413?login=true</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

31 Marcin P. Joachimiak, 'Zinc against COVID-19? Symptom surveillance and deficiency risk groups', *PLOS Neglected Tropical Diseases*, 4 January 2021; DOI:

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0008895. Available at

https://journals.plos.org/plosntds/article?id=10.1371/journal.pntd.0008895 (accessed 6 September 2021).

32 Jan Alexander, Alexey Tinkov, Tor A. Strand et al, 'Early nutritional interventions with zinc, selenium and vitamin D for raising anti-viral resistance against progressive COVID-19', *Nutrients*,12 (8): 10.3390/nu12082358. Available at <u>https://www.mdpi.com/2072-6643/12/8/2358</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

33 Jae Hyoung Im, Young Soo, Jihyeon Baek et al, 'Nutritional status of patients with COVID-19', *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 100, November 2020: 390–3; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijid.2020.08.018</u>. Available at <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1201971220306470</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

34 Nicole Paiz, Paula Alonso & Ana Luisa Portillo, 'Vitamin D status: can it affect the risk of infection and the severity of COVID-19 symptoms?', *Current Tropical Medicine Reports*, 8, 2021: 204–11; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40475-021-00236-3</u>. Available at <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s40475-021-00236-3</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

35 Shaun Sabico, Mushira A. Enani, Eman Sheshah et al, 'Effects of a 2-Week 5000 IU versus 1000 IU vitamin D3 supplementation on recovery of symptoms in patients with mild to moderate Covid-19: a randomized clinical trial', *Nutrients*, 13 (7), 2021: 2170; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13072170</u>. Available at <u>https://www.mdpi.com/2072-6643/13/7/2170</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

36 Igor H. Murai, Alan L. Fernandes, Lucas P. Sales et al, 'Effect of a single high dose of vitamin D3 on hospital length of stay in patients with moderate to severe COVID-19: a randomized clinical trial', *Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA)*, 325 (11), 2021: 1053–60; DOI:10.1001/jama.2020.26848. Available at

https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2776738?widget=personalizedcontent&previous article=2776736 (accessed 6 September 2021).

37 For instance see Google Scholar here: d3 deficiency covid – <u>https://scholar.google.com/scholar?start=10&q=d3+deficiency+covid&hl=en&as\_sdt=0,5&as\_ylo=20</u> <u>21</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

38 Anitra C. Carr & Silvia Maggini, 'Vitamin C and immune function', *Nutrients*, 9 (11), 2017: 1211; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/nu9111211</u>. Available at <u>https://www.mdpi.com/2072-6643/9/11/1211</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

39 Taylor Patterson, Carlos M Isales & Sadanand Fulzele, 'Low level of Vitamin C and dysregulation of Vitamin C transporter might be involved in the severity of COVID-19 infection', *Ageing and Disease*, 12 (1), February 2021: 14–26; DOI: 10.14336/AD.2020.0918. Available at <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7801272/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7801272/</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

40 Harri Hemilä, Anitra Carr & Elizabeth Chalker, 'Vitamin C may increase the recovery rate of outpatient cases of SARS-CoV-2 infection by 70%: reanalysis of the COVID A to Z randomized clinical trial', *Frontiers in Immunology*, 10 May 2021; DOI: | <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.674681</u>. Available at <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021.674681/full</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

41 Rodrigo Arreola, Saray Quintero-Fabián, Rocío Ivette López-Roa et al, 'Immunomodulation and anti-inflammatory effects of garlic compounds', *Journal of Immunology Research*, 19 April 2021; DOI: 10.1155/2015/401630. Available at <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4417560/</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

42 BBC News, 'Garlic "beats hospital superbug", 24 December, 2003; available at <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/health/3344325.stm</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

43 Agbonlahor Okhuarobo, Joyce Ehizogie Falodun, Osayemwenre Erharuyi et al, 'Harnessing the medicinal properties of *Andrographis paniculata* for diseases and beyond: a review of its phytochemistry and pharmacology', *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Diseases*, 4 (3), 2014: 213–22; DOI: 10.1016/S2222-1808(14)60509-0. Available at <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4032030/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4032030/</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

44 Pribadi Wicaksono, 'Cerita Luhut Pandjaitan soal Anak dan Cucunya Terpapar Covid-19' ['Luhut Pandjaitan's story about his children and grandchildren exposed to Covid-19'], Tempodotco (Indonesia). Available at <a href="https://nasional.tempo.co/read/1491730/cerita-luhut-pandjaitan-soal-anak-dan-cucunya-terpapar-covid-19">https://nasional.tempo.co/read/1491730/cerita-luhut-pandjaitan-soal-anak-dan-cucunya-terpapar-covid-19</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

45 Andrew Bryant, Theresa A. Lawrie, Therese Dowswell et al, 'Ivermectin for prevention and treatment of COVID-19 infection: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis to inform clinical guidelines', *American Journal of Therapeutics*, 28 (4), July/August 2021: e434–e460; DOI: 10.1097/MJT.00000000001402. Available at

https://journals.lww.com/americantherapeutics/fulltext/2021/08000/ivermectin\_for\_prevention\_a nd\_treatment\_of.7.aspx (accessed 6 September 2021).

46 Asiya Kamber Zaidi & Puya Dehgani-Mobaraki, 'The mechanisms of action of Ivermectin against SARS-CoV-2: an evidence-based clinical review article; *Journal of Antibiotics* (Tokyo), 15 June 2021: 1–13; DOI: 10.1038/s41429-021-00430-5 [Epub ahead of print]. Available at <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8203399/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8203399/</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

47 Ranu S Dhillon, Devabhaktuni Srikrishna & Gerardo Chowell, 'Comment: Getting to zero in the DR Congo Ebola outbreak', *The Lancet: Infection*, 20 (April), 2020: 395–7; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/</u>. Available at <u>https://www.thelancet.com/pdfs/journals/laninf/PIIS1473-3099(20)30056-6.pdf</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

48 Andrew Bryant, Theresa A. Lawrie, Therese Dowswell et al, 'Ivermectin for prevention and treatment of COVID-19 infection: a systematic review, meta-analysis, and trial sequential analysis to inform clinical guidelines', *American Journal of Therapeutics*, 28 (4), July/August 2021: e434–e460; DOI: 10.1097/MJT.00000000001402. Available at

<u>https://journals.lww.com/americantherapeutics/fulltext/2021/08000/ivermectin\_for\_prevention\_a</u> <u>nd\_treatment\_of.7.aspx</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

49 NIAID News, 'Biden administration to invest \$3 Billion from American rescue plan as part of COVID-19 Antiviral Development Strategy', NIH: National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, 17 June 2021. Available at <u>https://www.niaid.nih.gov/news-events/biden-administration-invest-3-billion-american-rescue-plan-part-covid-19-antiviral</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

50 Maria Popp, Miriam, Stegemann, Maria-Inti Metzendorf et al, 'Ivermectin for preventing and treating COVID', *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, 20 April 2021; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD015017</u>. Available at

https://www.cochranelibrary.com/cdsr/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD015017/ (accessed 6 September); updated version, 28 July 2021 at

https://www.cochranelibrary.com/cdsr/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD015017.pub2/full, accessed 6 September 2021)

51 World Health Organization, 'WHO advises that ivermectin only be used to treat COVID-19 within clinical trials', WHO International Newsroom, 31 March 2021; available at <a href="https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/detail/who-advises-that-ivermectin-only-be-used-to-treat-covid-19-within-clinical-trials">https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/detail/who-advises-that-ivermectin-only-be-used-to-treat-covid-19-within-clinical-trials</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

52 Shiyi Cao, Yong Gan, Chao Wang, Max Bachmann et al, 'Post-lockdown SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid screening in nearly ten million residents of Wuhan, China', *Nature Communications*, 11, 5917, 20 November 2020; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19802-w</u>. Available at <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-020-19802-w</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

53 For instance, this article focuses on asymptomatic infection but then seeks to extrapolate from that to transmission, which therefore ignores the extent and nature of viral shedding. See Bianca Nogrady, 'What the data say about asymptomatic COVID infections: people without symptoms can pass on the virus, but estimating their contribution to outbreaks is challenging', Nature News, Correction 20 & 23 November 2020. Available from <a href="https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-03141-3">https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-03141-3</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

54 Shiyi Cao, Yong Gan, Chao Wang et al, 'Post-lockdown SARS-CoV-2 nucleic acid screening in nearly ten million residents of Wuhan, China', *Nature Communications*, 11, 5917, 2020; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-19802-w</u>. Available at <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-020-19802-w#citeas</u> (accessed 6 September 2021). Also, Rick Rouan, 'Fact check: Yes, asymptomatic infections are real', *USA Today News*, no date given; available at <u>https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/factcheck/2021/06/24/fact-check-asymptomatic-infections-real-studies-confirm/7730108002/</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

55 Oyungerel Byambasuren, Magnolia Cardona, Katy Bell et al, 'Estimating the extent of asymptomatic COVID-19 and its potential for community transmission: systematic review and metaanalysis', *Official Journal of the Association of Medical Microbiology and Infectious Disease Canada*, 5 (4), 11 December 2020: 223–34; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/jammi-2020-0030</u>. Available at <u>https://jammi.utpjournals.press/doi/full/10.3138/jammi-2020-0030</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

56 John Ashton, 'When is a screening test not a screening test?', *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*, 114 (8): 411–13; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/01410768211037142</u>. Available at <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/01410768211037142?journalCode=jrsb</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

57 Mercedes Yanes-Lane, Nicholas Winters, Federica Fregonese et al, 'Proportion of asymptomatic infection among COVID-19 positive persons and their transmission potential: a systematic review and meta-analysis', *PLoS One* (National Library of Medicine: National Center for Biotechnology Information), 15 (11), 3 November 2020: e0241536; DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0241536. Available at <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33141862/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33141862/</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

58 Anon, 'COVID-19 – UK lagging well behind European neighbours on self-isolation and sick pay rights', Bectu, 4 March 2020. Available at <u>https://bectu.org.uk/news/covid-19-uk-lagging-well-behind-european-neighbours-on-self-isolation-and-sick-pay-rights/</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

59 Jessica Glenza, 'Unvaccinated teacher infected half her students with Covid, CDC finds', The *Guardian* newspaper. 28 August 2021; available at <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/28/unvaccinated-teacher-infected-half-her-students-covid-california-cdc">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/28/unvaccinated-teacher-infected-half-her-students-covid-california-cdc</a> (accessed 6 September 2021).

60 For instance, the representative of Public Health England for Leicester, speaking on Radio 4's 'Today' programme on 27 August 2021; available at <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000z1gy</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

61 Charlotte Tobitt, 'Journalists claim Covid-19 news has been "censored" for "official narrative", *Press Gazette*, 26 July 2021. Available at <u>https://www.pressgazette.co.uk/journalists-claim-alternative-covid-19-news-censorship-create-one-official-narrative/</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

62 Javier A. Jaimes & Gary R. Whittaker, 'Feline coronavirus: insights into viral pathogenesis based on the spike protein structure and function', *Virology*,

517, April 2018: 108–21; DOI: <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.virol.2017.12.027</u>. Available at <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0042682217304403</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

63 New York Times, 'Mike Isaac speaks on CNBC about Uber's tool, "Greyball" / How Uber deceives the authorities worldwide', *New York Times*, 3 March 2017. Available at <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/03/technology/uber-greyball-program-evade-authorities.html</u> (accessed 6 September 2021).

64 Yifat Nahmias & Maayan Perel, 'The oversight of content moderation by AI: impact assessments and their limitations', *Harvard Journal on Legislation*, 145, 2021. Available at <u>https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/hjl58&div=7&id=&page</u>= (accessed 6 September 2021).

65 Kingdon, C. (2021) COVID-19 vaccines for 12-15 year olds: Advice from UK Chief Medical Officers, Letter to members from the President of the RCPCH, 13th September 2021.